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MINUTES OF THE Council Meeting
HELD AT THE Council Chamber, Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg
ON Wednesday 11 March 2020
The Mayor opened the meeting at 7 pm and stated the Council meeting is being held on the traditional country of the Wurundjeri Woi Wurrung people and acknowledged them as Traditional Owners. The Mayor paid his respects to their Elders, past, present and emerging, and the Elders from other communities who may be here today. 

The Mayor acknowledged the presence in the gallery of former Mayors of Moreland, Mark Higginbotham and Anthony Helou.
	Present
	Time In
	Time Out

	Cr Lambros Tapinos (Mayor)
	7 pm
	10.30 pm

	Cr Oscar Yildiz JP (Deputy Mayor)
	7 pm
	10.30 pm

	Cr Natalie Abboud
	7 pm
	10.30 pm

	Cr Sue Bolton 
	7.06 pm
	10.30 pm

	Cr Annalivia Carli Hannan 
	7.25 pm
	9.49 pm

	Cr Helen Davidson 
	7.59 pm
	10.30 pm

	Cr Jess Dorney
	7 pm
	10.30 pm

	Cr John Kavanagh
	7 pm
	10.30 pm

	Cr Ali Irfanli
	7.17 pm
	10.30 pm

	Cr Dale Martin
	7 pm
	10.30 pm

	Cr Mark Riley 
	7 pm
	10.30 pm


APOLOGIES:
There were no apologies.
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Riley seconded
That Council approves the leave of absence request for Cr Dorney from 13 March to 5 April 2020
Carried
OFFICERS:

Chief Executive Officer – Cathy Henderson
Director Business Transformation – Sue Vujcevic
Director City Infrastructure – Grant Thorne
Acting Director City Futures – Philip Priest
Director Community Development – Arden Joseph

Acting Director Engagement and Partnerships – Giovanna Savini
Executive Manager Finance – Liz Rowland

Manager Corporate Governance – Jodie Watson
Unit Manager Governance – Sally Curran

DECLARATION OF INTERESTS AND/OR CONFLICTS OF INTEREST:
Cr Oscar Yildiz - his brother leads the project DCI4/20 Move the House Proposal - Indirect interest due to close association.
Cr Dale Martin - NOM 14/20 Victoria police - Moreland Community Conversation forum - 1 April 2020 - Indirect interest due to a perceived conflict of work duties.
MINUTE CONFIRMATION: 

	Resolution
Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded -
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 12 February 2020 be confirmed.

Carried


Minutes / Reports of Special Committee:
Nil. 
Petitions:
7.06 pm Cr Bolton entered the Council Chamber during the next item.

	PET7/20
30km/hr Speed Limit Trial (D20/91729)

	A petition (D20/91725) has been received containing 192 signatures requesting Council include the streets between Holmes Road, Moreland Road, Sydney Road and Albion Street in the trial to reduce speeds to 30 kilometres per hour in residential streets due to the number of schools, childcare centres, hospitals and elderly people in the area.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Receives the petition, requesting Council include the streets between Holmes Road, Moreland Road, Sydney Road and Albion Street in the trial to reduce speeds to 30 kilometres per hour in residential streets.

2.
Refers the petition to the Director City Futures for consideration and response.

3.
Notifies the lead petitioner of any outcomes in relation to the petition.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council:

1.
Receives the petition, requesting Council include the streets between Holmes Road, Moreland Road, Sydney Road and Albion Street in the trial to reduce speeds to 30 kilometres per hour in residential streets.

2.
Refers the petition to the Director City Futures for consideration and response.

3. Notifies the lead petitioner of any outcomes in relation to the petition
Carried.


	PET8/20
Parking around public transport stations and stops 

	A resident tabled a petition containing 410 signatures requesting Council to amend the plan to restricting parking around public transport stations and stops.


	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Martin seconded –

1. Receives the petition, requesting Council to amend the plan to restrict parking around public transport stations and stops.

2.
Refers the petition to the Chief Executive Officer consideration and response.
Carried


	PET9/20
Seal the unmade laneway connecting Hillview and Ellenvale Pascoe vale

	A resident tabled a petition containing 21 signatures requesting Council to seal the unmade laneway connecting Hillview and Ellenvale Avenues, Pascoe vale



	Resolution
Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded –

1.
Receives the petition, requesting Council to seal the unmade laneway connecting Hillview and Ellenvale Avenues Pascoe vale
2.
Refers the petition to the Chief Executive Officer consideration and response.
Carried


	PET10/20
Fair Parking Moreland

	A resident tabled a petition containing 1062 signatures requesting Council to postpone any further implementation of Amendment C183 and sign the Fair Parking Pledge.


	Resolution
Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Bolton seconded –

1. Receives the petition requesting Council to postpone any further implementation of Amendment C183 and sign the Fair Parking Pledge.

2. Refers the petition to the Chief Executive Officer consideration and response.

Carried


7.19 pm 
Cr Irfanli entered the Council Chamber
	PET11/20
Free Montfort Park

	A resident tabled a petition containing 461 signatures requesting Council return Montford Park to the community.



	Resolution
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Dorney seconded –

1. Receives the petition with requesting Council to return Montford Park to the community.

2. Refers the petition to the Chief Executive Officer consideration and response.

Carried


	PET12/20
Harold Stevens Athletic Track

	A resident tabled a petition containing 87 signatures requesting Council to urgently completely renovate or replace the building facility at the Harold Stevens Athletic Track as it not fit for purpose and it is in outdated and appalling condition.



	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
1. Receives the petition requesting Council to urgently completely renovate or replace the building facility at the Harold Stevens Athletic Track.

2. Refers the petition to the Chief Executive Officer consideration and response.

Carried


	PET13/20
Climate Action Moreland/Adani Coal Mine

	A resident tabled a petition containing 705 signatures requesting Council to amend the procurement policy in line with the general policy decisions of Council regarding Adani and the climate emergency.



	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Abboud seconded –

1. Receives the petition requesting Council to amend the procurement policy in line with the general policy decisions of Council regarding Adani and the climate emergency.

2. Refers the petition to the Chief Executive Officer consideration and response.
Carried


	PET14/20
Munro Street Signal box 

	A resident tabled a petition containing 380 signatures requesting Council to ensure retention of the locally heritage significant Munro Street Coburg signal box.


	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded –

1. Receives the petition with 380 signatures requesting Council retain the locally heritage significant Munro Street Coburg signal box.

2. Refers the petition to the Chief Executive Officer consideration and response.
Carried


PUBLIC QUESTION TIME:
7.30 pm
Cr Abboud left the Council Chamber and returned at 7.31pm .

Public Question Time commenced at 7.31 pm.

	QT31/20
Helen Deans – Level Crossing Removal Project (LXRP)

	Is it possible for the Council to challenge the decision to use the ballasted track on the two plus kilometres of elevated Upfield line at the Victorian Civil and Administrative Tribunal, or to get a legal opinion on whether or not it is legally valid?

	At the request of the Mayor, Giovanna Savini Acting Director Engagement and Partnerships, advised:

· There was a revision to the engineering standards in 2019 which now state the Department of Transport is the Responsible Authority and can make a discretionary decision on a waiver to the standard, allowing for evidence to be provided;

· Council is not privy to any evidence provided to make that decision however understands the decision was not illegal.


	QT32/20
John Englart – Move the House

	Has a decision on what species of trees to be planted in the next tranche of Move the House been made? Can a variety of indigenous trees, native to this area be planted?

	The Mayor responded, the proposal to be considered is for 50 pine trees, descendent of the lone pine tree, to be planted


	QT33/20
John Englart – Upfield Bike Path

	Does the reporting in EMF8/20 Second Quarter Performance Report regarding the Upfield bike path extension (Council Action Plan items 17 and 40) accurately reflect the delivery of those items and what follow is being undertaken with the State Government?

	At the request of the Mayor, Phillip Priest Acting Director City Futures, advised:

· The reporting included in the agenda relates to the status at the end of December 2019 and reflects officer knowledge at that time;
· In January and February 2020 Council officers became concerned about the progress of these items and the Director City Futures, Kirsten Coster has met with the Department to enquire about the status and was advised that the project is delayed;

· Council officers continue to seek further detail regarding updated timelines for delivery.


7.35 pm
Cr Carli Hannan entered the Council Chamber
	QT34/20
Emily Connors – Move the House

	Will Council support the planting of edibles in the location of the Move the House project?

	At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Abboud replied:
· Council appreciates the opportunity to collaborate;

· The difficulties of planting and maintaining trees is well understood by the Council;
· Hopefully a compromise can be reached to achieve the best outcome to commemorate soldiers and planting diversity.


	QT35/20
Phil Jackson -  Tree Maintenance

	In considering the urban heat island effect, what benefits can our municipality gain from increasing the watering programme to include a second year?

	At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Dorney advised:

· The matter is the subject of consideration and debate tonight;

· Council acknowledges there is much to be gained from tree maintenance and planting.


	QT36/20
Marion Attwater - Impact of Parking Permit Changes on the Moreland General Local Law

	Should the Moreland General Local Law be amended to reflect the changes to parking permits since 2019, and if it is amended will it be done in accordance with the Guidelines for Local Laws which include consulting with the community, public notice and a community impact statement?

	At the request of the Mayor, Grant Thorne Director City Infrastructure, responded:

•
Any amendment to a local law requires the process outlined;

•
Regarding the changes to parking permits, in particular the Service permits – Council officers are considering if any changes to the Local Law are required.


	QT37/20
Marion Attwater - Customer Service Strategy

	Shouldn’t the Community Engagement Branch have identified the Customer Service Strategy on Council’s website is out of date?

	The Mayor responded, the question would be taken as a comment and thanked Ms Attwater for raising the matter.


	QT34/20
Adrian Bosich - MORELAND INTEGRATED TRANSPORT STRATEGY

	In light of comments by the Chair of the independent Planning Panel for Amendment C183, why were Councillors so confident in Council debates that Amendment C183 and Parking Restrictions being rolled out are separate?

	At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Abboud responded, the matters are interrelated however are separate in that there are parking issues that need to be addressed


	QT35/20
Adrian B - Moreland Integrates Transport Strategy

	In light of comments made at the independent Planning panel hearing for Amendment C183, why did Councillors point to non-existent expert evidence in Council debates?

	At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Abboud responded, she did not agree with the premise of the question.


	QT36/20
Shirley Jackson – Parking Restrictions rollout

	Will Council consider postponing implementing any further changes to parking restrictions until after the Council elections?

	At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Abboud responded:
· Many people in the community support the intent of the issue;
· The two year roll out is acknowledgement that this is a difficult issue.


7.59 pm 
Cr Davidson entered the Council Chamber
	QT37/20
Katy Fraser – Montfort Park

	Will Council consider the benefits to the community and take immediate action to buy back Montfort Park?

	At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Kavanagh responded, those considerations are front and centre.


	Question Time Extension

	Cr Bolton moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that question time be extended by 30 minutes.
Carried
Question time was extended at 8.01 pm.


	QT37/20
Peter Hannaford – Montfort park

	Will Councillors consider the benefits of potential media coverage and community good will that should result from buying back the Montfort Park from its current owners?

	At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Bolton advised of the importance of the community view.


	QT38/20
ROMY – Montfort park

	Do Councillors think it’s reasonable that I have not been able to access Montfort Park more than once in my nearly 10 years?

	At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Riley responded, he did not believe it was reasonable.


	QT39/20
Amanda Stead – Montfort Park

	Have the Councillors considered the heat island effect of the concrete slab and brick wall of Montfort Park?

	The Mayor responded, Council has mapped the entire city in terms of the Urban Heat Island effect.


	QT40/20
Dave Reeder – Montfort Park

	Will Council support the community by doing what it can to restore access to Montfort Park, including buy it back?

	The Mayor responded, the question would be taken as a statement.


	QT41/20
Gabrielle Marchetti – Montfort Park

	Are Councillors aware of the fact that the community has been denied access to Montfort Park and also has observed the Lebanese community members who were supposed to benefit from the space have rarely used it over the last few years?

	At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Abboud noted the question to be taken as a comment to inform Council decisions.


	ON14/20
FITO DURAN - GUARD DOGS

	Is it permissible to keep a guard dog in a premises where it is not registered?

	At the request of the Mayor, Grant Thorne Director City Infrastructure, responded a guard dog may guard another address within the same municipality.

The Mayor advised the Animal Management team should be contacted in relation to guard dogs and Council officers would contact the resident.


Public Question Time concluded at 8.09 pm.
Council Reports:
8.17 pm
Cr Yildiz left the Council Chamber during the debate on the next item and returned to the Chamber at 8.19 pm.
	DCF10/20
Level Crossing Removal Project - Upfield Bicycle Path Diversion Assessment - Response to Urgent Business Item UB1/20 (D20/65155)

	At its meeting held on 12 February 2020, Council dealt with an Urgent Business Item in response to community concerns regarding the closure of the Upfield Shared Path by the Level Crossing Removal Project (LXRP) during the grade separation works between O’Hea and Tinning Streets. 

Council resolved (UB1/20) “to receive an urgent report from Council’s traffic engineers that assesses how the three routes outlined, that cyclists are naturally using through simple human behaviour, could be made more safe regardless of the state or LXRP position including bike traffic counts on these three routes taken during peak, weekday, commuter times.”
Subsequently, Council engineers conducted assessments of the detour routes proposed by the Upfield Corridor Coalition.

In response to Council’s decision Council officers have outlined some improvements to safety in this report. It is important to note however, that even with these safety improvements, Council officers are not supporting the three alternative detours routes as formal detour routes due to overarching safety concerns. Cyclists are legally entitled to use any public road or laneway, unless signed to the contrary. Consequently, Council officers are not recommending banning cyclists from using these routes but for reasons of safety cannot recommend the routes.

Bicycle counts were undertaken in the week of 17 February 2020 on the three alternative routes and the two LXRP designated detour routes at two locations. The first location in each route was south of Bell Street and the second south of Moreland Road.

These counts clearly show there is currently (two weeks after the Upfield Shared Path closure) a desire to use Sydney Road and the western route immediately west of the Upfield corridor. It is expected these figures will change over time as LXRP ramp up the construction and there are greater impacts, such as increased volume of large construction vehicles in the immediate vicinity. It is expected that more cyclists will use alternative routes away from the corridor during this period.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:
1.
Writes to the Hon. Jacinta Allan, Minister for Transport Infrastructure and Kevin Devlin, Chief Executive Officer – Level Crossing Removal Project regarding the closure of the Upfield Shared Path by the Level Crossing Removal Project (LXRP) during the grade separation works between O’Hea and Tinning Streets seeking: 

a)
That all the improvements identified in Section 3 of this report for the East and West alternative detour routes are fully funded and implemented by the Level Crossing Removal Project as a matter of urgency, in particular:

i.
the 40km/h speed reduction; 

ii.
installation of sharrows;

iii.
introduction of bicycle lanterns; and

iv.
modifications to the roundabouts

b)
That all the improvements identified in Section 3 of this report for the Sydney Road alternative detour are fully funded and implemented by the Level Crossing Removal Project as a matter of urgency, in particular:

i.
that an urgent pavement condition survey of the kerbside lane on Sydney Road in Brunswick and Coburg is undertaken and works done to ensure the surface is safe for cyclists; and

ii.
that head-start bicycle storage boxes are implemented at all signalised intersections and pedestrian crossings on Sydney Road from Bell Street to Albion Street inclusive as these safety improvements are needed as a direct result from the extended closure of the Upfield Shared Path due to the Level Crossing Removal Project.

2.
Actively promotes the published Moreland Cycling Map at Attachment 5 to this report, reaffirming those preferred cycling routes.

3. Thanks the Upfield Corridor Coalition for the considerable work they have done into the investigation of alternate cycling corridors.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council:
1.
Writes to the Hon. Jacinta Allan, Minister for Transport Infrastructure and Kevin Devlin, Chief Executive Officer – Level Crossing Removal Project regarding the closure of the Upfield Shared Path by the Level Crossing Removal Project (LXRP) during the grade separation works between O’Hea and Tinning Streets seeking: 

a)
That all the improvements identified in Section 3 of this report for the East and West alternative detour routes are fully funded and implemented by the Level Crossing Removal Project as a matter of urgency, in particular:

i.
the 40km/h speed reduction; 

ii.
installation of sharrows;

iii.
introduction of bicycle lanterns; and  

iv.
modifications to the roundabouts

b)
That all the improvements identified in Section 3 of this report for the Sydney Road alternative detour are fully funded and implemented by the Level Crossing Removal Project as a matter of urgency, in particular:

i.
that an urgent pavement condition survey of the kerbside lane on Sydney Road in Brunswick and Coburg is undertaken and works done to ensure the surface is safe for cyclists; and

ii.
that head-start bicycle storage boxes are implemented at all signalised intersections and pedestrian crossings on Sydney Road from Bell Street to Albion Street inclusive

as these safety improvements are needed as a direct result from the extended closure of the Upfield Shared Path due to the Level Crossing Removal Project.

4. Includes an “Alternative cycling routes during Upfield Shared Path closure” link in a prominent location on the Council website homepage which leads people the published Moreland Cycling Map at Attachment 5 to this report, reaffirming those as Council’s preferred cycling routes, and includes information on the Level Crossing Removal Project’s proposed cycling detours, and the alternative west and east cycling detours outlined in this report for more confident bike riders, if the safety improvements listed in point 1 are completed. And also includes on the website a footnote highlighting the dangers that exist in the shortcuts and rat runs currently, but also that are expected to increase as the project ramps up.

5. Thanks the Upfield Corridor Coalition for the considerable work they have done into the investigation of alternate cycling corridors.
4.
If the Level Crossing Removal Project does not fund the safety measures outlined in points 1a) and b), funds the works under its control on the east and west detour routes outlined in the body of the report, namely:

a)
Installing 40km/h signage (if approved by the Department of Transport;

b)
Signs and linemarking to highlight informal bicycle route, such as directional signs, sharrows (shared lane road markings), decals;

c)
Introduction of speed humps on approaches to roundabouts, and green painted linemarking within roundabouts to increase awareness of bikes

5.
Conducts a safety assessment on any identified alternative bike route that a discernible number of cyclists are using instead of Upfield Shared path once construction reaches a more intense phase, in consultation with MorelandBUG, Moreland Transport Advisory Committee and any other relevant individuals or organisations.

6. 
Conducts a safety assessment on any identified east-west bike routes that a discernible number of cyclists are using to access either the Level Crossing Removal Project’s preferred bike detours or the alternative bike detour routes, in consultation with MorelandBUG, Moreland Transport Advisory Committee and any other relevant individuals or organisations.

Carried


	DEP2/20
Level Crossing Removals - Update March 2020 (D20/78574)

	At its meeting held on 11 December 2019, in the context of the Level Crossing Removal Project along the Upfield Corridor, Council resolved (DEP11/10) to acknowledge the importance of shade and the urban heat island effect for pedestrians and cyclists. Council also sought to preserve the mature trees in Gandolfo Gardens by seeking independent external expert advice on alternative construction techniques which could save all or most of the trees by using smaller cranes or smaller beams.
Consistent with Council’s resolution, independent engineering advice was sought by Council, however before the advice could be finalised, the trees in Gandolfo Gardens were removed by the Level Crossing Removal Project (LXRP). A preliminary assessment advice for Council’s records was nonetheless finalised. The advice concluded that given the project constraints, the proposed methodology was considered the most appropriate.

At its meeting held on 12 February 2020, Council resolved to receive a report on the outcomes of investigations regarding tree removal by the LXRP at the Gandolfo Gardens in the Moreland railway station precinct (NOM9/20).

An investigation into the tree removal at Gandolfo Gardens has now concluded. Three trees appear to have been removed in addition to those demarcated in plans submitted to Heritage Victoria. Further legal advice obtained by Council holds that the tree removal does not constitute an illegal act.



	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes this Level Crossing Removals – Update March 2020 report. 

2.
Receives a further report following the exploration of alternative compensative outcomes following the removal of additional trees at Gandolfo Gardens.



	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes this Level Crossing Removals – Update March 2020 report. 

2.
Receives a further report following the exploration of alternative compensative outcomes following the removal of additional trees at Gandolfo Gardens.

Carried


	DCI2/20
Park Close to Home construction funding update (D19/513092)

	In 2018 Council purchased land on Tinning Street and West / Breese Street, Brunswick supported by the Park Close to Home Strategy which addresses the Council Plan key priority of “Increase tree canopy cover, enhance existing open space and create at least two new parks, in areas with the lowest access to open space”.

Funding for demolition of the existing buildings and construction of the two new parks was allocated in 2019/2020 equating to $2,500,000 prior to detail site assessments, community consultation, designs and associated costs were confirmed. 

During site investigations for Tinning Street, it was identified extensive steel bracing was required to support the neighbouring factory building before the building at 55-61 Tinning Street could be demolished. This has had a significant impact on the project’s cost plan.

Demolition has commenced on both sites with a significant potential cost being required for soil management, pending soil assessments.
Extensive efforts have been made to reduce costs, while still delivering exceptional outcomes for the community.

This report details information on current and anticipated expenditure to complete the two new parks in Brunswick before September 2020, plus anticipated costs to continue feasibility and design work for 14 Frith Street, Council’s third Park Close to Home site.



	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Allocates up to $785,779 additional funds from the Public Resort and Recreation Land Fund and draws down these funds from the reserve as required for the two new parks in Brunswick.

2.
Allocates up to $210,000 from the Public Resort and Recreation Land Fund in the 2019/2020 financial year to continue feasibility and design work for the park development at 14 Frith Street, Brunswick.

6. Receives a report at the May 2020 Council meeting with recommendations regarding the proposed funding requirements and timing for all other Park Close to Home projects.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1.
Allocates up to $785,779 additional funds from the Public Resort and Recreation Land Fund and draws down these funds from the reserve as required for the two new parks in Brunswick.

2.
Allocates up to $210,000 from the Public Resort and Recreation Land Fund in the 2019/2020 financial year to continue feasibility and design work for the park development at 14 Frith Street, Brunswick.

3.
Receives a report at the May 2020 Council meeting with recommendations regarding the proposed funding requirements and timing for all other Park Close to Home projects.

4.
That all new parks delivered by the Park Close to Home project will include mobility access.
Carried


	DCF11/20
Pentridge Heritage Interpretation Obligations - Response to Notice of Motion 25/19 (D20/74290)

	This report was presented to the Council meeting on 12 February 2020. Council deferred consideration until its 11 March 2020 meeting. No changes have been made to the report.
Executive Summary

This report responds to a Council decision at the June 2019 Council meeting (NOM25/19). Council resolved to write to Shayher and Future Estate, being the two most significant land owners of the former Pentridge Prison complex, seeking an update on the implementation of heritage interpretation for the site, and to receive a report from officers on their responses. 

Both Shayher and Future Estate advised of a recent meeting where the integration of heritage interpretation between the two sites was discussed. This is consistent with the requirements of the Heritage Interpretation Strategy and Management Plan prepared in accordance with the Section 173 Agreement (the Agreement). The Agreement was entered into in 2003 when the Pentridge land was subdivided into two lots. The Agreement includes requirements relating not only to heritage interpretation, but also to the construction of Pentridge Boulevard and provision of a drainage strategy.
Shayher further advised that the Agreement is at an end in relation to its land, although the administrative steps have not yet been taken to remove it from titles. The ending of the Agreement was an agreed outcome of negotiations with Council’s legal representatives in securing the completion and opening of Pentridge Boulevard. The ending of the Agreement recognises advice from Council’s Development Advice Engineer that a drainage strategy is no longer necessary. The Heritage Interpretation Strategy and Management Plan have been produced for this area of Pentridge and are endorsed by Heritage Victoria. Accordingly, Shayher advised that the implementation of heritage interpretation will occur as developments are completed in accordance with requirements of Heritage Victoria.

The Agreement has not ended in relation to the land to the south of Pentridge Boulevard and there is an outstanding requirement for a Management Plan for heritage interpretation to be produced. The requirement for the construction of Pentridge Boulevard has been satisfied and drainage has been installed in this part of Pentridge. The letter to Future Estate, as the most significant land owner south of Pentridge Boulevard, requested that the outstanding Heritage Management Plan be prepared without delay. In response, Future Estate provided an updated Heritage Interpretation Strategy, but not a Management Plan. 

The Management Plan required by the Agreement would largely duplicate an existing Heritage Audit Management Plan (HAMP), which has been endorsed by Heritage Victoria. The duplication of requirements and undue complexity this creates is considered a barrier to ensuring the various landowners implement heritage interpretation across both sites in an integrated way. Responsibility for ensuring the appropriate implementation of heritage interpretation is best managed by Heritage Victoria, who also has the necessary heritage expertise and statutory controls across both sites. In the case of heritage buildings on the Victorian Heritage Register, heritage interpretation matters would normally be managed by Heritage Victoria.

It is therefore recommended that the Agreement be ended for the land to the south of Pentridge Boulevard. If this were to occur, Council would maintain an ability to influence heritage interpretation through the Heritage Victoria permit process. Significantly, changes to the Heritage Act in 2017 now provide a greater role for Council in Heritage Permit applications, including a clearer opportunity to comment on permit applications and allowing an opportunity to be heard in any application for review for a heritage permit before the Heritage Council. 



	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notifies the Registrar of Titles of the ending of the Section 173 Agreement AB176451A in relation to the Shayher Group Pty Ltd owned land in the former Pentridge Prison complex.

2.
Commences the process to end the Section 173 Agreement AB176451A with respect to the land to the south of Pentridge Boulevard in the former Pentridge Prison complex.
3.
Writes to Heritage Victoria noting the duplication of heritage requirements and to advise of the intention to end the 173 Agreements in relation to the land in the former Pentridge Prison complex, and requests that Heritage Victoria continues to ensure compliance with the conditions of all relevant Heritage Victoria permits, the Heritage Covenant AF860980W and the associated Heritage Audit Management Plan.

4.
Notes Council officers will continue to ensure that expert heritage advice is sought in responding to referrals received pursuant to the Heritage Act 2017, while also advocating for the integration of heritage interpretation between the northern and southern parts of the former Pentridge Prison complex.



	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notifies the Registrar of Titles of the ending of the Section 173 Agreement AB176451A in relation to the Shayher Group Pty Ltd owned land in the former Pentridge Prison complex.

2.
Writes to Heritage Victoria noting the intention to end the Section 173 Agreement in relation to the land in the former Pentridge Prison belonging to Shayer Group Pty Ltd. and requests that Heritage Victoria continues to ensure compliance with the conditions of all relevant Heritage Victoria permits, the Heritage Victoria permits, the Heritage Covenant AF860980W and the associated Heritage Audit Management Plan.

3. 
Prior to any consideration of the removal of the Section 173 Agreement from the title of the southern Pentridge site, seeks an independent legal assessment and impact statement from both Heritage Victoria and the Heritage Council senior legal officer on the heritage implications of removing the Section 173 Agreement.
4.
Notes Council officers will continue to ensure that expert heritage advice is sought in responding to referrals received pursuant to the Heritage Act 2017, while also advocating for the integration of heritage interpretation between the northern and southern parts of the former Pentridge Prison complex.

Carried


8.36 pm
Cr Bolton left the Council Chamber during the debate on this item.
8.37 pm
Cr Bolton returned to the Council Chamber before the vote on this item.
	DCF12/20
Tree Protection in the Planning Scheme - Response to Notice of Motion 9/18 (D20/74292)

	This report was presented to the Council meeting on 12 February 2020. Council deferred consideration until its 11 March 2020 meeting. No changes have been made to the report.
Executive Summary

This report responds to a Council decision relating to landscape bonds (NOM9/18). Following some initial investigations, a progress report (DCI44/18) was presented to the November 2018 Council meeting where Council resolved to:
1.
Note the work already completed regarding landscape bonds and that further work is required in considering key issues within this process.

2.
Receive a final report by February 2020 on the feasibility of establishing landscape bonds following the completion of the analysis.

Council currently has a suite of mechanisms in place to protect Council owned trees via the: 

General Local Law

Asset Protection Permits

Planning Permit conditions

Environmental Overlays.

For trees on private land, the mechanisms in place to protect trees include the: 


General Local Law

Planning Permits

Native vegetation protection provisions

Environmental Overlays in the Planning Scheme.
A feasibility analysis considering all matters listed in the November 2018 report identified that using bonds for the protection of trees on private land is not a preferred course of action. The protection of significant trees is relevant across Moreland, and reliance on landscape bonds limited to development sites would fall short of this broader protection objective. 

It is recommended that tree protection controls on private land would be more effectively pursued through the Planning Scheme whilst carefully considering the resourcing implications and avoiding duplication of the General Local Law.

Approximately 1,500 potentially significant trees have been identified from analysis that informed the preparation of the Urban Forest Strategy and community nominations from a recent tree nomination program. Work is currently underway to assess all identified trees for potential individual protection through the Planning Scheme.


	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the work undertaken to investigate the use of landscape bonds for the protection of trees on private land and the conclusion this is not a suitable tool in these circumstances.

2.
Notes that the investigation of the use of bonds for the protection of trees on Council land is feasible and that work is continuing on investigating the process to require a bond equal to a percentage of the amenity value of a tree required to be retained and protected as part of the asset protection permit process. 

3.
Endorses the continuation of work towards the preparation of a Planning Scheme Amendment for the protection of trees on private land and receives a further report outlining the assessment of significant trees when finalised and the next steps.



	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Dorney seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the work undertaken to investigate the use of landscape bonds for the protection of trees on private land and the conclusion this is not a suitable tool in these circumstances.

2.
Notes that the investigation of the use of bonds for the protection of trees on Council land is feasible and that work is continuing on investigating the process to require a bond equal to a percentage of the amenity value of a tree required to be retained and protected as part of the asset protection permit process. 

3.
Endorses the continuation of work towards the preparation of a Planning Scheme Amendment for the protection of trees on private land and receives a further report outlining the assessment of significant trees when finalised and the next steps.

Carried
Cr Riley called for a division.
For
Against
Abstain
Cr Bolton
Cr Yildiz
Cr Lambros Tapinos (Mayor)
Cr Abboud
Cr Carli Hannan
Cr Davidson
Cr Ali Irfanli

Cr Dorney
Cr Kavanagh
Cr Martin
Cr Riley
Total For (7)
Total Against (1)
Total Abstain (3)



	DCI3/20
Increase in Open Space Budget for Consideration in 2020/2021 Budget Process - Response to Notice of Motion 13/20 (D20/47765)

	At the Council meeting on 13 February 2020, Notice of Motion NOM13/20 was considered. Council resolved to:

1.
Receive a report at the March meeting that outlines opportunities for an increase in open space budget for consideration as part of the 2020/2021 budget process that includes:

a)
Increase in street tree planting and maintenance program including watering, to support an increase in survival rates of street trees 

b)
Increase opportunities to enhance kerb outstand plantations that include more regular mulching, soil compost inputs and perennial plantings with indigenous species. 

c)
Create a more formalised program for establishing raingardens and other water sensitive urban design construction and maintenance, including wetland maintenance. 

d)
Re-trial the Adopt-A-Tree program utilising new technology to monitor and track sites and better engage people who are interested in helping maintain trees and streetscapes. 

e)
Results of the Barrow Street tree planting trial including: 

i.
If success is demonstrated, what costs would be to scale up to other parts of Moreland. 

ii.
What policy changes would be required from open space/road maintenance to implement these changes to practice. 

2.
Receive an update on the status of objectives and policy actions of WaterMap 2020.

This report responds to Council’s decision, highlighting the work that is occurring in this space, resources allocated to these services and what is required to improve services moving forward from a financial perspective for consideration in the 2020/2021 budget process.


	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the options presented in this report, Increase in Open Space Budget for Consideration in 2020/2021 Budget Process - Response to Notice of Motion 13/20 

2.
Endorses:

a)
Option 1 in relation to ‘Increase in street tree planting and maintenance program to support an increase in survival rates of street trees’ - Aim to maximise the planting numbers each year, however allow for a reduction in the annual planting numbers from 5,000 to lesser number to match the predicted climatic conditions, this might result in up to 2,000 less trees planted in severe weather years.

b)
Option1 in relation to ‘Increase opportunities to enhance kerb outstand plantations that include more regular mulching, soil compost inputs and perennial plantings with indigenous species’ - Business as usual – allow recently approved additional funding to be realised.

c)
Option 1 in relation to ‘Create a more formalised program for establishing raingardens and other water sensitive urban design construction and maintenance, including wetland maintenance’ – Business as usual – continue to implement treatments within funded projects where appropriate.

d)
Option 1 in relation to ‘Re-trial the Adopt-A-Tree program utilising new technology to monitor and track sites and better engage people who are interested in helping maintain trees and streetscapes’ - Consider the ‘Greening Officer’ in the adoption of the Nature Plan
3.
Notes that business cases for:


Urban Forest Strategy Tree Planting Program;


Irrigation and associated Mechanical Services Renewal Program for Parks and Sportsfields;


Playground and Parks Infrastructure Maintenance Program;


Park and Street Tree Maintenance and Risk Mitigation Program; and


Street Tree Root Risk Mitigation Program.

have been submitted for consideration as part of the 2020/2021 Budget process and the financial impact on ceasing the use of glyphosate.



	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Abboud seconded –
That Council:
1. Notes the options presented in this report, Increase in Open Space Budget for Consideration in 2020/2021 Budget Process - Response to Notice of Motion 13/20.
2.
Endorses:

a)
Option 1 in relation to ‘Increase in street tree planting and maintenance program to support an increase in survival rates of street trees’ - Aim to maximise the planting numbers each year, however allow for a reduction in the annual planting numbers from 5,000 to lesser number to match the predicted climatic conditions, this might result in up to 2,000 less trees planted in severe weather years.
b)
Option 1 in relation to ‘Increase opportunities to enhance kerb outstand plantations that include more regular mulching, soil compost inputs and perennial plantings with indigenous species’ - Business as usual – allow recently approved additional funding to be realised.

c)
Option 1 in relation to ‘Create a more formalised program for establishing raingardens and other water sensitive urban design construction and maintenance, including wetland maintenance’ – Business as usual – continue to implement treatments within funded projects where appropriate.

d)
Option 1 in relation to ‘Re-trial the Adopt-A-Tree program utilising new technology to monitor and track sites and better engage people who are interested in helping maintain trees and streetscapes’ - Consider the ‘Greening Officer’ in the adoption of the Nature Plan

e)
Includes creating a formalised 5 year program of installing passive irrigation and WSUD treatments in relevant spaces across the municipality as an action item as part of the review of the Watermap Strategy. This program should include a five-year outlook with appropriate locations identified, full costing provided and maintenance requirements considered as part of its development.

(f) 
Councillors receive a briefing during and at the conclusion of the broader street tree planting trial on the findings and next steps.
3.
Notes that business cases for:


Urban Forest Strategy Tree Planting Program;


Irrigation and associated Mechanical Services Renewal Program for Parks and Sportsfields;


Playground and Parks Infrastructure Maintenance Program;


Park and Street Tree Maintenance and Risk Mitigation Program; and


Street Tree Root Risk Mitigation Program.

have been submitted for consideration as part of the 2020/2021 Budget process and the financial impact on ceasing the use of glyphosate.

Carried unanimously


8.49 pm
Cr Carli Hannan left the Council Chamber before the next item was moved.
	DCD3/20
Melbourne Victory Football Club Academy in Moreland - Response to Notice of Motion 68/19 (D20/39159)

	At the December 2019 meeting, Council resolved (NOM68/19) to receive a report on whether Moreland has a suitable location for the establishment of the Melbourne Victory Football Club Academy. This report is provided in response to this resolution. 

Following Council’s decision, Council officers contacted Sport and Recreation Victoria and Maribyrnong City Council to ascertain Melbourne Victory FC’s requirements for the development. Council officers undertook a desktop audit of possible sites in Moreland and identified five potential sites for the potential location of the proposed facility. The five sites examined were:


Parker Reserve, Coburg North;

DeChene Reserve, Coburg;

Wallace Reserve, Glenroy;

Moomba Park, Fawkner;

Clifton Park, Brunswick.

None of these locations meets the minimum facility requirements for the development of the Melbourne Victory Football Club Academy. In addition, each of these locations would require displacement and reallocation of Moreland tenanted sporting clubs. As all Council’s sporting facilities are at capacity, this would not be achievable.

In January 2020, Melbourne Victory FC informed the Director Community Development that the club was already in discussions with several interested Councils regarding the project and confident that it would be in a position to announce the new location for the Melbourne Victory Football Club Academy in coming months. 



	Officer Recommendation

That Council notes the findings of the Melbourne Victory Football Club Academy in Moreland report.



	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council notes the findings of the Melbourne Victory Football Club Academy in Moreland report.

Carried


8.51 pm
Cr Carli Hannan returned to the Council Chamber during the debate on the next item.
	DCD4/20
Recreational Facility Design Grants - Response to Notice of Motion 45/19 (D20/43979)

	The Community Grants Program (the Program) offers a range of annual community grants for not-for-profit community groups and initiatives that benefit the Moreland community. The Program provides the opportunity to support the work of volunteers in their activities in the community, thereby building social cohesion while affording Council a positive profile with its residents.
At the August 2019 Council meeting, Council resolved (NOM45/19) to receive a report outlining the viability of introducing a new category of Facility Design Grants. These grants would be awarded to sporting clubs in Moreland to support the preparation of schematic designs for redeveloped or new community sports facilities. 
The report examines features such as facility design parameters, selection criteria for awarding grants, timing, co-contribution levels and notional funding amounts.
Beyond Council, the State Government provides funding annually through competitive processes for projects that improve female and junior participation in sport and recreation; planning for improving and enhancing sporting facilities; and funding for sporting infrastructure within the City of Moreland.

Typically, seeking funding from Sport and Recreation Victoria for facility upgrades requires schematic plans to be provided as a part of any application. Council is the only eligible applicant for these programs and so must work closely with the sporting clubs to ensure all relevant information and documentation is provided to the appropriate standard. 
The proposed Recreation Facility Design Grants funding will enable sporting clubs to produce schematic designs for the redevelopment of, or new sporting facilities and infrastructure which will support participation in sport. 
Sport and recreation provide an important role in promoting a sense of community, social inclusion and community wellbeing. Facilities that are of high quality encourage use, promote participation and provide the setting to enhance the health and wellbeing of residents and visitors to Moreland. 


	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Endorses changes to the Community Grants Program to include:

Addition of a new Recreation Facility Design Grant category, to be awarded annually commencing for the 2020/2021 Community Grants program, which will provide up to $10,000 per application, that supports the development of new, or redevelopment of existing community sport and active recreation infrastructure, subject to the 2020/2021 budget process.

2.
Adopts the Recreation Facility Design Grant Criteria at Attachment 1 to this report.

3.
Refers the funds required ($118,000) to action this resolution to the 2020/2021 budget process for consideration.

	Amendment

Cr Abboud moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded -
That the motion be modified to read:

That Council:

1. Endorses changes to the Community Grants Program to include:

The addition of a new Recreation Facility Design Grant category, to be awarded annually commencing for the 2020/2021 Community Grants program, which will provide up to $10 000 per application for up to five applications, that supports the development of new, or redevelopment of existing community sport and active recreation infrastructure, subject to the 2020/2021 budget process.

2. Adopts the Recreation Facility Design Grant Criteria at Attachment 1 to this report with an added grant selection criterion that prioritises applications from sports clubs in socio-economically disadvantaged parts of the municipality.

3. Refers the funds required ($68,000) to action this resolution to the 2020/2021 budget process for consideration.

Cr Riley called for a division.
For
Against
Cr Abboud
Cr Bolton
Cr Davidson
Cr Carli Hannan
Cr Dorney
Cr Irfanli
Cr Kavanagh
Cr Tapinos
Cr Martin
Cr Yildiz
Cr Riley
Total For (6)
Total Against (5)
Carried and became the substantive motion and subsequently the resolution as follows:

	

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Davidson seconded -

That Council:

1.
Endorses changes to the Community Grants Program to include:

The addition of a new Recreation Facility Design Grant category, to be awarded annually commencing for the 2020/2021 Community Grants program, which will provide up to $10,000 per application for up to five applications, that supports the development of new, or redevelopment of existing community sport and active recreation infrastructure, subject to the 2020/2021 budget process.

2.
Adopts the Recreation Facility Design Grant Criteria at Attachment 1 to this report with an added grant selection criterion that prioritises applications from sports clubs in socio-economically disadvantaged parts of the municipality.

3.
Refers the funds required ($68,000) to action this resolution to the 2020/2021 budget process for consideration.


	DCF13/20
Climate emergency summit 2020 declaration (D20/74945)

	Council was an Associate Partner (sponsor) of the National Climate Emergency Summit in Melbourne on 14 to 15 February 2020.

A declaration was initiated at the Summit, with initial authors/signatories including keynote speakers Ian Dunlop, Carmen Lawrence, John Hewson, Kerryn Phelps, Greg Mullins, Tim Costello and Peter Garrett. 

The declaration calls for ‘a new approach to climate action in Australia, a response to match the scale of the threat as climate-warming impacts escalate across Australia and around the world’.
Summit organisers are seeking to ‘activate’ the declaration and inviting individuals and organisations to become signatories. The declaration is well aligned to Council’s adopted policy and advocacy related to Zero Carbon Moreland and Climate Emergency. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Becomes a public signatory to the Declaration initiated at the National Climate Emergency Summit 2020, as attached to the report.

2.
Shares the Declaration on Council social media channels and invites other people and organisations to become signatories.

	Motion
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Carli Hannan seconded -
That Council:

1.
Becomes a public signatory to the Declaration initiated at the National Climate Emergency Summit 2020, as attached to the report.

2.
Shares the Declaration on Council social media channels and invites other people and organisations to become signatories.
3.
Encourages other Councils that are members of the Municipal Association of Victoria and the Victorian Local Governance Association to become signatories.

	Amendment
Cr Martin moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That the motion be modified to include an additional point 4 as follows:

4. 
Authorises the mayor and Chief Executive Officer on behalf of Council to make future declarations of support, social media posts of support, write letters of support and to participate in workshops of support, regarding the climate emergency declaration without having to return to the chamber for decision
Carried and became part of the substantive motion

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council:

1.
Becomes a public signatory to the Declaration initiated at the National Climate Emergency Summit 2020, as attached to the report.

2.
Shares the Declaration on Council social media channels and invites other people and organisations to become signatories.

3. 
Encourages other Councils that are members of the Municipal Association of Victoria and the Victorian Local Governance Association to become signatories.

4. 
Authorises the Mayor and Chief Executive Officer on behalf of Council to make future declarations of support, social media posts of support, write letters of support and to participate in workshops of support, regarding the climate emergency declaration without having to return to the chamber for decision.
Carried unanimously


9.06 pm
Cr Yildiz left the Council Chamber due to his declared conflict of interest.
	DCI4/20
Move the House Proposal (D20/76595)

	In 2015, Council supported the Move the House project, which involved planting 103 Yellow Box trees on Council land at the end of Lorne Street, Fawkner, for the centennial celebration of the Gallipoli Landing during the first World War.

During the 2015 project, Council supplied and assisted planting of the trees including site preparation and initial watering as well as the provision of stakes and other materials needed for the plantings. 

A meeting was held on Tuesday 25 February 2020, between Council officers, the Mayor, Cr Lambros Tapinos, Kelvin Thomson, former Federal Member for Wills and Alan Yildiz, the lead for the project. At this meeting a proposal was made for the ‘Move the House’ project to plant 50 more trees in the same area of Fawkner and install 150 plaques with names of the fallen soldiers that the trees are planted to commemorate.

This report will highlight the scope of the proposal and all aspects relating to the project. Given the proposal is on Council land and is beginning to formalise the use of the land by the inclusion of plaques, a Council decision is required.


	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Approves the planting of 50 additional trees in Lorne Street Reserve, Fawkner, and provides assistance for site preparation and initial watering, subject to confirmation of no planning overlay restrictions and written support from the:


Wurundjeri Council;


Fawkner RSL;


Merri Creek Management Committee.

2.
Considers how the use of the site in Lorne Street, Fawkner fits into to the broader open space activation plan scheduled to be completed 2020/21 financial year, and whether the further development of this area as a memorial area is consistent with the activation plan.

3.
Following finalization of the broader open space activation plan, receives a report on  the proposal to place plaques naming fallen soldiers at all trees.



	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Dorney seconded –

At the request of Councillors, The Mayor determined part 4 of the motion would be voted on first.

Part 4 was put to the vote and carried. Subsequently parts 1 to 3 were put to the vote and carried to become the resolutions as follows:
That Council:

1.
Approves the planting of 50 additional trees in Lorne Street Reserve, Fawkner, and provides assistance for site preparation and initial watering, subject to confirmation of no planning overlay restrictions and written support from the:


Wurundjeri Council;


Fawkner RSL;


Merri Creek Management Committee.

2.
Considers how the use of the site in Lorne Street, Fawkner fits into to the broader open space activation plan scheduled to be completed 2020/21 financial year, and whether the further development of this area as a memorial area is consistent with the activation plan.

3.
Following finalization of the broader open space activation plan, receives a report on the proposal to place plaques naming fallen soldiers at all trees.
4.
In addition to planting one ‘lone pine’ tree, chooses alternative trees from its tree palette including investigating edible trees for the remaining 49 trees.

Carried


9.23 pm
Cr Yildiz returned to the Council Chamber .
	EMF6/20
Financial Management Report for the Period Ended 31 January 2020 - Cyclical Report (D20/75579)

	This report presents the Financial Management Report for the financial year to date period ending 31 January 2020. 

Council has developed and implemented a financial strategy of generating small surpluses to reinvest in much needed infrastructure projects.

An extensive review across the organisation was undertaken as at the end of September 2019 as part of the 2019-20 First Quarter Financial Review. This process provides the opportunity to review financial performance to date and reallocate the available financial resources to maximise the delivery on strategic objectives. The results of this review are included in this report as the Full Year Revised Forecast.

The January 2020 Income Statement shows Council is $4.5 million better than the year to date Revised Forecast. This comprises overall revenues having ended January $0.6 million better than the Revised Forecast and overall expenditures having ended $3.9 million (4 per cent) better than the year to date Revised Forecast.

Council has spent $24.5 million on capital expenditure which is in line with the year to date Revised Forecast of $24.4 million and includes $5.3 million of strategic property purchases funded by the Public Resort and Recreation Land Fund reserve. If the 'unbudgeted' property purchases are isolated, the capital expenditure is tracking at $19.1 million which is $5.3 million under the Revised Forecast. 



	Officer Recommendation

That Council notes the Financial Management Report for the period ended 31 January 2020 at Attachment 1 to this report.



	Resolution
Cr Carli Hannan moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council notes the Financial Management Report for the period ended 31 January 2020 at Attachment 1 to this report.

Carried


9.26 pm
Cr Kavanagh left the Council Chamber during the debate on the next item.
	EMF8/20
2019/20 Second Quarter Performance Report (D20/40049)

	This performance report for the second quarter provides an overview of Council Performance through delivery of Council Plan 2017-2021 (Council Plan), Financial Management and delivery of the Project Management program. 

Delivery of the Council Plan through the 2019/20 Council Action Plan during the second quarter provides a current status of 12 per cent achievement, 80 per cent on target and eight per cent deliverables behind target. Capital projects are progressing with 49 per cent of delivery complete across the program, whilst operating projects are behind their expected progress with 41 per cent of delivery complete across the program. Expenditure aligns to the delivery status and actions are being closely monitored to support planned delivery.

A desktop review was undertaken across the organisation as at the end of December 2019 as part of the 2019/20 Second Quarter Financial Review. This process provides the opportunity to review the Councils financial performance to date and reallocate the available financial resources to maximise the delivery on Councils strategic objectives. The results of this review are included in this report as the Full Year Revised Forecast. The review is forecasting an improvement of $0.7 million in Council’s underlying result from a forecasted surplus of $16.0 million to a forecast full-year surplus of $16.7 million. This is primarily due to additional rates and charges income resulting from supplementary rates issued. Other items which have impacted on Council’s result are savings in base expenditure in 2019/20.
After reviewing the Capital Expenditure program, there is an increase to the 2019/20 budget of $9.6 million with $10.8 million funded by reserves, $0.1 million funded via grants and a decrease of $1.2 million in rates funded. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the 2019/20 Second Quarter Performance Report for the period ending 31 December 2019, including Council Action Plan progress, Financial Plan performance and Project Management performance.
2.
Notes the status of the program of capital and operating projects.

3.
Notes the forecast that Council will meet the operating financial targets set in the 2019/20 Annual Budget and that the forecasted deficit of $5.1 million is now forecast to be a deficit of $3.2 million at year end.

4.
Approves the increase to the full-year forecast for Operating income of $1.1 million and decrease to expenditure of $0.2 million arising from the 2019/20 Second Quarter Financial Review.

5.
Approves the full-year forecast Capital Expenditure of $63.6 million arising from the 2019/20 Second Quarter Financial Review.

6.
Brings forward the Coburg Streetscape Masterplan (Russell St) – $0.3 million project from 2020/21 Capital Expenditure programs due to capacity to complete earlier than anticipated.

7.
Carries forward the following project to the 2020/21 Capital Expenditure programs due to delays:

i.
Coburg Leisure Centre, spa and sauna refurbishment – $0.7 million;

ii.
Gaffney Street Redevelopment - $0.2 million.



	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Carli Hannan seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the 2019/20 Second Quarter Performance Report for the period ending 31 December 2019, including Council Action Plan progress, Financial Plan performance and Project Management performance.

2.
Notes the status of the program of capital and operating projects.

3.
Notes the forecast that Council will meet the operating financial targets set in the 2019/20 Annual Budget and that the forecasted deficit of $5.1 million is now forecast to be a deficit of $3.2 million at year end.

4.
Approves the increase to the full-year forecast for Operating income of $1.1 million and decrease to expenditure of $0.2 million arising from the 2019/20 Second Quarter Financial Review.

5.
Approves the full-year forecast Capital Expenditure of $63.6 million arising from the 2019/20 Second Quarter Financial Review.

6.
Brings forward the Coburg Streetscape Masterplan (Russell St) – $0.3 million project from 2020/21 Capital Expenditure programs due to capacity to complete earlier than anticipated.

7.
Carries forward the following project to the 2020/21 Capital Expenditure programs due to delays:

i.
Coburg Leisure Centre, spa and sauna refurbishment – $0.7 million;

ii.
Gaffney Street Redevelopment - $0.2 million.
Carried


	DCD5/20
2020 Annual and Winter Sports Facilities and Grounds Tenancy Allocations (D20/70201)

	Council has a strong commitment to providing its community with active sport and recreation opportunities, offering a wide range of sporting facilities and support to residents and visitors to the municipality.

Council’s Allocation and Use of Sporting Facilities, Grounds and Pavilions Policy 2016 (the Policy) provides a framework for the annual and seasonal allocation of sporting grounds and pavilions to clubs through a tenancy agreement.

In line with the Policy, facilities are allocated to clubs with sound governance structures, open membership for men, women and juniors, and a demonstrated commitment to social responsibility, including participation in club development programs.

Thirty-three annual and seasonal tenancy applications were received from clubs and all requests can be accommodated. This report also provides an update on progress of the club’s levels in junior and female participation. 

Clubs applying for Winter/Annual tenancy will meet the Policy by supporting junior development programs, registering junior teams, registering female teams with their respective sporting associations competitions and have females on their committee.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Allocates sports grounds and pavilions for the 2020 annual and winter season to the nominated clubs shown in Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes any club owing ground and pavilion fees from previous seasons, or owing any other debt to Council, as outlined in Confidential Attachment 2 to this report, will be informed that no ground allocation will be granted until payment is made.

3.
Notes that all clubs must provide required compliance documentation to Council prior to receiving an allocation of sports grounds and pavilions for the 2020 annual winter season.

4.
Authorises the Director Community Development to make any changes necessary to the allocation of facilities for the 2020 annual and winter season.

5.
Notes current junior and female participation levels at sports clubs contained within this 2020 Annual and Winter Sports Ground Tenancy Allocations report.

	Resolution
Cr Carli Hannan moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -
That Council:

1.
Allocates sports grounds and pavilions for the 2020 annual and winter season to the nominated clubs shown in Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes any club owing ground and pavilion fees from previous seasons, or owing any other debt to Council, as outlined in Confidential Attachment 2 to this report, will be informed that no ground allocation will be granted until payment is made.

3.
Notes that all clubs must provide required compliance documentation to Council prior to receiving an allocation of sports grounds and pavilions for the 2020 annual winter season.

4.
Authorises the Director Community Development to make any changes necessary to the allocation of facilities for the 2020 annual and winter season.
5.
Notes current junior and female participation levels at sports clubs contained within this 2020 Annual and Winter Sports Ground Tenancy Allocations report.

Carried


	DBT4/20
Governance Report - March 2020 - Cyclical Report (D20/63401)

	The Governance Report has been developed as a monthly standing report to Council to provide a single reporting mechanism for a range of statutory compliance, transparency and governance matters.

This Governance Report includes:


Reports from Committee to Council;


Records of Assemblies of Councillors;


Responses to On Notice item from the 12 February 2020 Council meeting;


A proposed updated Flag Policy;


Proposed motions to be submitted to the National General Assembly of Local Governments.

This report recommends that Council notes the Reports from Committee to Council and supports Committee recommendations. Records of Assemblies of Councillors and responses to On Notice Items are also presented for noting.

The report also recommends Council endorses motions to be submitted to the Australian Local Government Association’s National General Assembly and adopts a Civic Flags Policy. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the reports from Committees to Council at Attachment 1 to this report, and:

a)
Accepts the recommendations of the Human Rights Advisory Committee and:

i.
Appoints Wayne Nyamana, Alisha Taylor-Jones, Jenell Quinsee, Edie Bush, Ruchee Gautam and Sabin Fernbacher to the Human Rights Advisory Committee; and

ii.
Adopts the amended Human Rights Advisory Committee Terms of Reference, included at Attachment 1 to this report, which has been updated to include the Gender Equity Reference Group; 

2.
Modifies the name of the Sustainable Moreland Advisory Group to the Sustainable Moreland Action Group and adopts the updated Terms of Reference, at Attachment 1 to this report.

3.
Notes the Records of Assemblies of Councillors held between 1 January and 31 January 2020, at Attachment 2 to this report. 

4.
Notes the responses to Public Question Time - On Notice items from the 12 February 2020 Council meeting at Attachment 3 to this report. 

5.
Revokes the Flag Protocol Policy 2013 and adopts the Civic Flag Policy at Attachment 4 to this report.

6.
Endorses the motions in relation to disability and access and support for the treaty on the prohibition of nuclear weapons, at Attachment 5 to this report, for submission to the 2020 National General Assembly of Local Government.



	Resolution
Cr Carli Hannan moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the reports from Committees to Council at Attachment 1 to this report, and:

a)
Accepts the recommendations of the Human Rights Advisory Committee and:

i.
Appoints Wayne Nyamana, Alisha Taylor-Jones, Jenell Quinsee, Edie Bush, Ruchee Gautam and Sabin Fernbacher to the Human Rights Advisory Committee; and

ii.
Adopts the amended Human Rights Advisory Committee Terms of Reference, included at Attachment 1 to this report, which has been updated to include the Gender Equity Reference Group; 

2.
Modifies the name of the Sustainable Moreland Advisory Group to the Sustainable Moreland Action Group and adopts the updated Terms of Reference, at Attachment 1 to this report, with the replacement of the first Paragraph of the Membership section with the following: 

“Membership of the SMAG include up to 12 people who live, work and/or study in Moreland. 

Members must have a willingness to work collaboratively to contribute to an environmentally sustainable Moreland”

3.
Notes the Records of Assemblies of Councillors held between 1 January and 31 January 2020, at Attachment 2 to this report. 

4.
Notes the responses to Public Question Time - On Notice items from the 12 February 2020 Council meeting at Attachment 3 to this report. 

5.
Revokes the Flag Protocol Policy 2013 and adopts the Civic Flag Policy at Attachment 4 to this report.

6.
Endorses the motions in relation to disability and access and support for the treaty on the prohibition of nuclear weapons, at Attachment 5 to this report, for submission to the 2020 National General Assembly of Local Government.
Carried


At the conclusion of consideration of Notices of Motion, Council resolved to re-commit this item to the meeting. The further decision is recorded in the minutes after NoM 21/20 Female Narrap Traning Program.
	DBT5/20
Cleaning Services Collaborative Tender NR-2019-42 (Council Report) (D20/51356)

	This report is to consider the awarding of Contract No NR-2019-42 for the provision of cleaning services. Council, in collaboration with four northern region Councils, undertook a tendering process to seek submissions from suitably qualified and capable contractors to provide cleaning services to the five municipalities.

Council requires the provision of cleaning services across 110 sites comprising administration offices, community/recreation facilities, libraries, maternal and child health centres and public toilets and barbecues.

Tenderers were also requested to submit a response that would delivery on Council’s social, environmental and economic priorities, including strong environmental management practices and social and economic initiatives across the northern region community. The preferred tenderer has committed to employing 100 per cent of its workforce from within the northern region, including five per cent of employees from disadvantaged backgrounds. The preferred tenderer is also committed to the use of Good Environmental Choice Australia (GECA) certified cleaning products and the use of sustainable consumable products.
The contract term proposed is a five-year term, with an initial period of three years and the option to extend for a further period of up to two years. Subject to Council approval, it is anticipated that the contract would commence on 1 August 2020. All participating Councils are aligning to a common end date of 31 March 2023 for the initial contract term. 

The tender was advertised in The Age newspaper and Council’s website and 21 submissions were received by closing time.

All tenders were analysed by the Tender Evaluation Panel comprising Council officers from each participating Council’s Facilities and Procurement Units. During the detailed tender evaluation process, multiple shortlisting rounds and clarification to obtain further information about the tender submissions was undertaken. Negotiations were held with shortlisted tenderers who were requested to review their submitted prices and submit their best and final offer after negotiations were conducted with each of them.

Council’s anticipated expenditure on this contract is forecast to be approximately $3,796,871 (excl. GST) on a lump sum pricing in addition to approximately up to $2,000,000 (excl. GST) for reactive services over the expected five-year contract period including the 2-year extension option (inclusive of GST). 
The Moreland Tender Evaluation Panel (TEP) has recommended awarding the contract to Cleaning Melbourne Pty Ltd in accordance with the tender and conditions as determined by Council.

	Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Awards Contract No. NR-2019-42 - Provision of Cleaning Services to Cleaning Melbourne Pty Ltd for a total estimated value of $3,796,871.00 (excl. GST) on a lump sum pricing basis for routine services and up to $2,000,000.00 (excl. GST) on a schedule of rates basis for additional reactive services. 

2.
Notes Contract No. NR-2019-42 - Provision of Cleaning Services is for a three-year period with an extension option for a further two-year period at Council’s discretion.

3.
Authorises the Director Business Transformation to do all things necessary to execute Contract No. NR-2019-42 - Provision of Cleaning Services and any other required documentation.

4.
Authorises the Director Business Transformation to award an extension/s of Contract No. NR-2019-42 - Provision of Cleaning Services, subject to review of the Contractor’s performance and Council’s business needs, at the conclusion of the initial three-year contract term.

	Resolution
Cr Carli Hannan moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -
That Council:

1.
Awards Contract No. NR-2019-42 - Provision of Cleaning Services to Cleaning Melbourne Pty Ltd for a total estimated value of $3,796,871.00 (excl. GST) on a lump sum pricing basis for routine services and up to $2,000,000.00 (excl. GST) on a schedule of rates basis for additional reactive services. 

2.
Notes Contract No. NR-2019-42 - Provision of Cleaning Services is for a three-year period with an extension option for a further two-year period at Council’s discretion.

3.
Authorises the Director Business Transformation to do all things necessary to execute Contract No. NR-2019-42 - Provision of Cleaning Services and any other required documentation.

4.
Authorises the Director Business Transformation to award an extension/s of Contract No. NR-2019-42 - Provision of Cleaning Services, subject to review of the Contractor’s performance and Council’s business needs, at the conclusion of the initial three-year contract term.

Carried


Notices of Motion:
9.31 pm
Cr Martin left the Council Chamber before the next item, due to his declared conflict of interest. 
	NOM14/20
Victoria Police - Moreland Community Conversation Forum - 1 April 2020 (D20/79723)

	Motion

That Council provides the Concert Hall as a venue for the Moreland Community Conversation Forum, hosted by Victoria Police, to use on Wednesday 1 April, 6pm – 8pm and does not charge hall hire fees.

	Resolution
Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded -
That Council provides the Concert Hall as a venue for the Moreland Community Conversation Forum, hosted by Victoria Police, to use on Wednesday 1 April, 6pm – 8pm and does not charge hall hire fees.

Carried
Cr Bolton requested her vote against be recorded.


9.31 pm
Cr Martin returned to the Council Chamber .
	NOM15/20
Removal of Library fines for overdue items (D20/79760)

	Motion

That Council receives a report at the April 2020 meeting, that investigates the costs and benefits of removing fines levied at Council libraries on overdue borrowed items for consideration as part of the 2020/21 Budget process.

	Resolution
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council receives a report at the April 2020 meeting, that investigates the costs and benefits of removing fines levied at Council libraries on overdue borrowed items for consideration as part of the 2020/21 Budget process.

Carried


	NOM16/20
West Brunswick Tennis Club – Construction of new tennis courts (D20/79773)

	Motion

That Council investigates the West Brunswick Tennis Club’s proposal to construct an additional two tennis courts with the Club and receives a report that considers referring the proposal for consideration as part of the 2020/21 Council Budget process.

	Resolution
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Carli Hannan seconded -
That Council investigates the West Brunswick Tennis Club’s proposal to construct an additional two tennis courts with the Club and receives a report that considers referring the proposal for consideration as part of the 2020/21 Council Budget process.

Carried


9.37 pm
Cr Carli Hannan left the Council Chamber.
	NOM17/20
Support for people who are experiencing homelessness (D20/79803)

	Motion

That Council:

1.
Investigates whether any existing Council or community property in Moreland may be suitable for the proposed new State-run homelessness accommodation and support services. 

2.
Receives a report in due course outlining the results of the investigation of any Council or community property that may be suitable for State-run emergency accommodation services.

	Resolution
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -
That Council:

1.
Investigates whether any existing Council or community property in Moreland may be suitable for the proposed new State-run homelessness accommodation and support services. 

2.
Receives a report by July 2020 outlining the results of the investigation of any Council or community property that may be suitable for State-run emergency accommodation services.

Carried


9.42 pm
Cr Carli Hannan returned to the Council Chamber during the debate on the next item.
	NOM18/20
Palm Sunday Walk for Justice for Refugees (D20/79826)

	Motion

That Council:

1.
Reaffirms its support for the plight of asylum seekers and refugees by encouraging community attendance at the annual Palm Sunday Walk for Justice for Refugees on Sunday 5 April, 2 pm at the State Library.

2.
Publicises the walk via Council’s page in the Moreland Leader newspaper and on social media platforms.

3.
Donates $500 to the Refugee Advocacy Network for the Palm Sunday Walk for Justice.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council:

1.
Reaffirms its support for the plight of asylum seekers and refugees by encouraging community attendance at the annual Palm Sunday Walk for Justice for Refugees on Sunday 5 April, 2 pm at the State Library.

2.
Publicises the walk via Council’s page in the Moreland Leader newspaper and on social media platforms.

3.
Donates $500 to the Refugee Advocacy Network for the Palm Sunday Walk for Justice.

4.
Provides ongoing annual support of items 1-3 as written above until an alternative future decision of council or the refuge advocacy network ceases running the event.
Carried


9.47 pm
Cr Riley left the Council Chamber during the debate on the next item and returned at 9.47 pm.

	NOM19/20
Access to Jewell Station (D20/79867)

	Motion

That Council:

1.
Opens up discussions with VicTrack and the NeoMetro developer about creating an accessible ramp to the entrance of Jewell Station, that is visible and safe to access from the main part of Wilson Avenue.

2.
Opens up discussion with Neometro about providing a covered walkway beside its development so that pedestrians and possibly cyclists can access Jewel Station from Union Street.



	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council:

1.
Opens up discussions with VicTrack and the NeoMetro developer about creating an accessible ramp to the entrance of Jewell Station, that is visible and safe to access from the main part of Wilson Avenue.

2.
Opens up discussion with Neometro about providing a covered walkway beside its development so that pedestrians and possibly cyclists can access Jewel Station from Union Street.

Carried unanimously


9.49 pm
Cr Carli Hannan left the Council Chamber and did not return.
	NOM20/20
Use of ballasted rail in Moreland elevated rail (D20/79846)

	Motion

That:

1.
Council seeks information from Public Transport Victoria and Metro Trains Melbourne about the engineering standard for ballasted track instead of ballastless track for tracks that are greater than 500 metres in length and any safety implications from using ballasted versus ballastless track. In addition, Council enquires as to whether any waiver of the regulations has been made, and by which authority. 

2.
The information received from Public Transport Victoria and Metro Trains Melbourne be made public, and if there are safety implications Council receives a report.



	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1. Seeks evidence of the Multi Criteria Analysis (MCA) for the whole life costing for ballast vs ballastless track, specifically relating to the risk and economic considerations applied to demonstrate that there would be no reduction in the safety, reliability, availability and maintainability by adopting ballasted track for the Moreland Project, from the Level Crossing Removal Project, the Department of Transport and the Minister for Transport Infrastructure The Hon. Jacinta Allan
2. Receives a report with the information detailed at point 1.
Carried


	NOM21/20
Female Narrap Traning Program (D20/79876)

	Motion

That Council:

1.
Officers work with the Wurundjeri Woi-wurrung Cultural Heritage Aboriginal Corporation to explore means by which Council can support the Female Narrap Traineeship Program through means including financial, in-kind and advocacy support.
2.
Receives a report for consideration in due course about how Council support for the Female Narrap Traineeship Program could be made available.



	Resolution
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council:

1.
Officers work with the Wurundjeri Woi-wurrung Cultural Heritage Aboriginal Corporation to explore means by which Council can support the Female Narrap Traineeship Program through means including financial, in-kind and advocacy support.
2.
Receives a report for consideration in due course about how Council support for the Female Narrap Traineeship Program could be made available.

Carried


Following consideration of item NOM21/20 Female Narrap Traning Program, Cr Davidson moved, Cr Bolton seconded - 

That DBT4/20 Governance Report - March 2020 - Cyclical Report be recommitted to the meeting to reconsider an amended point 6.
Carried

	DBT4/20
Governance Report - March 2020 - Cyclical Report (D20/63401)

	Resolution
Cr Davidson moved, Cr Bolton seconded -

That Council:

1.
Notes the reports from Committees to Council at Attachment 1 to this report, and:

a)
Accepts the recommendations of the Human Rights Advisory Committee and:

i.
Appoints Wayne Nyamana, Alisha Taylor-Jones, Jenell Quinsee, Edie Bush, Ruchee Gautam and Sabin Fernbacher to the Human Rights Advisory Committee; and

ii.
Adopts the amended Human Rights Advisory Committee Terms of Reference, included at Attachment 1 to this report, which has been updated to include the Gender Equity Reference Group; 

2.
Modifies the name of the Sustainable Moreland Advisory Group to the Sustainable Moreland Action Group and adopts the updated Terms of Reference, at Attachment 1 to this report, with the replacement of the first Paragraph of the Membership section with the following: 

“Membership of the SMAG include up to 12 people who live, work and/or study in Moreland. 

Members must have a willingness to work collaboratively to contribute to an environmentally sustainable Moreland”

3.
Notes the Records of Assemblies of Councillors held between 1 January and 31 January 2020, at Attachment 2 to this report.

4.
Notes the responses to Public Question Time - On Notice items from the 12 February 2020 Council meeting at Attachment 3 to this report and also provides a response to QT11/20 regarding whether councillors are bound by the social media policy of Moreland Council staff.
5.
Revokes the Flag Protocol Policy 2013 and adopts the Civic Flag Policy at Attachment 4 to this report.

6.
Endorses the motions in relation to disability and access and support for the treaty on the prohibition of nuclear weapons, at Attachment 5 to this report, for submission to the 2020 National General Assembly of Local Government.

6.
Endorses the following motions for submission to the 2020 National General Assembly of Local Government:

a).
That the National General Assembly calls on the Australian Government to:

· Review current legislation, policies and building codes to increase accessibility for people with a disability, with a focus on the retail sector;

· Strengthen the Disability Discrimination Act 1992 (Cth) by compelling all businesses to comply with this legislation rather than only having it triggered by a change of use or refurbishment or a complaint. A reliance on advocacy, complaint-based legislation and building codes has done little to improve accessibility for many people with disability;

· Support businesses through awareness raising and resources to become more accessible;

· Uphold Article 9 of the Convention of the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, so that all people with a disability have the right to freedom of movement and equal access to all aspects of social, commercial and community life;

· Promote the economic and employment benefits for better accessibility in the retail sector.

b) 

That the National General Assembly calls on the Australian Government to sign and ratify the Treaty on the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons which proposes a clear action and outcome.

c) 

That the National General Assembly calls on the Australian Government to 

· Commit to the creation of a Federal public transport funding stream for the states;

· Invest in research to build technologies in the area of low and zero carbon public transport infrastructure for Australian cities and towns; 

· Commit to Australian built public transport rolling stock and associated infrastructure.

· Jointly fund rail infrastructure and bus acquisition programs with the states.

Carried


Notice of Rescission:
Nil. 
Foreshadowed Items:
Cr Bolton advised of her intent to move a notice of motion at the next Council meeting in relation to Council’s response to the COVID19 Virus, in particular the provision of hand soap in public toilets.
	Council Meeting Time Extension

	Resolution
Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that the Council meeting be extended by 30 minutes.
Carried
The meeting was extended at 10 pm.


URGENT BUSINESS REPORTS:

Nil.
Confidential Business:
In accordance with section 77(2)(c) and 89(2) of the Local Government Act 1989, this Council meeting be closed to the public to consider this report:

(
DBT6/20 Legal Matter (D20/90888) because it relates to legal advice.
	Resolution
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Irfanli seconded -
In accordance with section 77(2)(c) and 89(2) of the Local Government Act 1989, this Council meeting be closed to the public to consider this/these report(s):

(
DBT6/20 Legal Matter (D20/90888) because it relates to legal advice.

Carried


The Council meeting was closed to the public at 10.01 pm.

OPENING THE MEETING TO THE PUBLIC
	Resolution
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
The Council meeting be open to the public.

Carried


The Council meeting was opened to the public at 10.30 pm.

The meeting closed at 10.30 pm.
Confirmed

Cr Lambros Tapinos

MAYOR

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11 March 2020 (D20/95081)
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